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14 December 2021 
 
Education update regarding the new Omicron variant - contact tracing /self-isolation 
 
Further to our letter of 10 December we are writing to all Directors of Education to provide an 
update on the position regarding the current approach to contact tracing and self-isolation. 
This update falls into two categories: i) the approach within schools to contact tracing and 
self-isolation following the confirmation of a positive case, and ii) exemptions from self-
solation as they apply to the school workforce. 
 
Contact tracing and self-isolation following the confirmation of a positive case 
  
As you know, in recent weeks local Health Protection Teams (HPTs), have been taking a 
precautionary approach to contact tracing and self isolation following a suspected Omicron 
case, with that approach being based upon operational advice from the National Incident 
Management Team (NIMT). This approach was developed in relation to the specific 
circumstances at the time, including the relatively small number of suspected Omicron 
cases.   
 
As the number of Omicron cases increase, that approach is no longer sustainable with a 
need to provide clear public health advice regardless of identified variant.  
 
Public Health Scotland have subsequently advised that the approach should return to that as 
set out in the existing guidance for school settings – i.e. the definitions of high-risk and low-
risk close contacts remain in place, and the only change (from Saturday 11th December) for 
those aged under 18 is that, if they are a household contact of a confirmed case, they will no 
longer be able to leave isolation on receipt of a negative PCR result.  
 
For completeness, therefore, the position remains that all potential contacts (whether defined 
as high- or low-risk) will be identified and provided with appropriate, proportionate advice on 
the action that should be taken in the following ways: 
 

 Test and Protect will, through the contact tracing system, identify those contacts where 
there is a higher risk of transmission and ask them to self-isolate and take a PCR test; 
and 

 other low risk contacts will be identified by schools when they are informed of positive 
cases, and sent information letters that advise them to take certain mitigating actions. 

http://www.lobbying.scot/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-guidance-on-reducing-the-risks-in-schools/pages/changes-to-previous-guidance/
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These actions do not require self-isolation, but include important advice on LFD testing 
and other mitigating actions. 

 
This approach means that blanket isolation of whole classes will be minimised.  
 
Exemptions from self-isolation related to Critical National Infrastructure 
 
Scottish Government guidance makes clear that business and organisations providing vital 
public services can apply for an exemption to allow critical / essential workers to volunteer to 
leave self-isolation and return to work, in certain limited circumstance, to allow vital services 
to continue.  
 
In order for this to apply, it must be demonstrated that staff shortages are in danger of 
putting essential functions and services at risk. Staff must volunteer to not self-isolate 
following a risk assessment of their personal circumstances, and the employers’ duty of care 
to all their employees must be respected.  
 
Given the information we have on rates of staff absences from ongoing monitoring 
processes, as well as the vital importance of minimising further education disruption, NIMT 
have advised that the education workforce should be eligible for such exemptions.  
 
As set out in the letter from Sean Neill to Local Authority Chief Executives, local authorities 
can apply exemptions and operate internal exemption approvals processes, applying the 
guidance to their local circumstances.  
 
To implement such exemptions, Head Teachers must be able to demonstrate to yourselves 
that: 
 

 their school is impacted by staff shortages as a direct result of self-isolation requirements  

 those staff shortages are in danger of putting essential functions and services at risk, and 

 all other options to address pressures on operations have been exhausted 
 
They should also provide detail regarding: 
 

 the impact of no action 

 the scope of the requested exemption – location, number of staff etc 

 whether they are currently engaging with their local incident managemen team (IMT) 
regarding outbreak management 

 
You should satisfy yourselves that all the conditions above have been met in full and you 
understand the nature of the request before approving any such exemption. They apply both 
to teaching staff and vital school support staff.  
 
All of the above will be clarified in updated guidance that we are developing now, but is 
applicable with immediate effect. 
 
For information, you will also wish to note that we are considering the position for Early 
Learning and Childcare services (including those private, voluntary and independent sector 
providers offering funded hours) now and will provide an update to you on that shortly. 
 

http://www.lobbying.scot/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-test-and-protect/pages/critical-workers-exemption/
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In closing, we wished to thank you again for your ongoing efforts to support children and 
young people across Scotland as we enter this next period of the pandemic. We know that it 
is challenging for everybody, but your actions continue to have a huge impact. 
 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 

                                         
 
SHIRLEY-ANNE SOMERVILLE  COUNCILLOR STEPHEN McCABE 
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